
 
 
 

Selling and Servicing Notice 
November 6, 2019 

(Updated Notice published December 16, 2019) 

Taxpayer First Act and Use of Tax Return 
Information 
 
The Taxpayer First Act was signed into law on July 1, 2019. It includes a provision that persons 
receiving return information must obtain the express permission of taxpayers prior to disclosing that return 
information to any other person. “Tax return information” is defined under the IRS Code, 26 U.S.C. 
§ 6103. 

Therefore, if a lender or servicer obtains tax return information during the origination or servicing 
of a mortgage loan, the lender or servicer must obtain express consent from the taxpayer to be 
able to share the tax information with another party. Such sharing would extend to actual or 
potential owners of the loan, such as Fannie Mae or any other loan participant. This component 
of the law goes into effect December 28, 2019. 

The IRS has indicated that it has no plans at this time to provide a standard form related to 
disclosing or sharing tax return information with other parties. However, the Mortgage Industry 
Standards Maintenance Organization (MISMO®) drafted a sample Taxpayer Consent Form 
designed to allow sellers/servicers to share tax return information with other loan participants. 
(available to MISMO members).  Sellers/servicers may also prepare their own taxpayer consent 
form, as long as the form provides the seller/servicer with express permission to share tax 
return information in accordance with the law.  

This Notice is being provided as a courtesy to our customers. As a reminder, the Selling Guide 
requires compliance with all federal, state, and local laws. We are not imposing any new 
requirements over and above the sellers/servicers’ existing requirement to comply with the A3-
2-01, Compliance with Laws. Because the law becomes effective on December 28, 2019, 
sellers should obtain signed taxpayer consent forms from borrowers in connection with all loans 
that are sold to or securitized by Fannie Mae on or after that date. Servicers must also obtain 
consent on or after December 28, 2019 when tax return information is obtained as part of the 
servicing function (for example, when processing a loan modification). As with all other 
origination and servicing records, a copy of the signed consent must be maintained in the loan 
file.  

If customers have any questions or concerns regarding their compliance with the new law, they 
should contact their legal counsel or compliance department, Fannie Mae account team, 
Portfolio Manager, or our Single-Family Servicer Support Center at 1-800-2Fannie (1-800-232-
6643). 

https://www.fanniemae.com/content/announcement/ntce121619.pdf
https://www.fanniemae.com/content/announcement/ntce121619.pdf
https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/3151
https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/3151
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